
	  
	  

 

 

 

 

 

 
MINUTES 

August 25, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

                
Welcome to the meeting of your Fayette County Board of Commissioners. Your participation in County government is 
appreciated. All regularly scheduled Board meetings are open to the public and are held on the 2nd and 4th Thursday of each 
month at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Call to Order 
Chairman Oddo called the August 25, 2016 Board of Commissioners meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Invocation by Vice Chairman Ognio 
Chairman Ognio offered the Invocation. 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
Chairman Oddo led the Board and the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Acceptance of Agenda 
Commissioner Brown moved to accept the agenda as published. Commissioner Barlow seconded the motion. The motion passed 
5-0. 
 
PROCLAMATION/RECOGNITION: 
 
1.   Presentation of award to Firefighter/EMT Wendell Madison for "Firefighter of the Year."  

Chief David Scarbrough and the Board recognized Firefighter/EMT Wendell Madison as Firefighter of the Year. Chief 
Scarbrough gave some brief words about Firefighter Madison. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 1,” follows 
these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 

2.   Presentation of the Georgia Forestry Commission's Annual Report for Fayette County.  
Chief Ranger Harold Quigley gave a presentation regarding forestry services that are available to Fayette County. The Board 
made brief inquiries regarding the services offered from the Forestry Commission. There was no action required for this item. 
A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 2,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 

 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
3.   Consideration of Petition No. 1258-16. Sara M. Ellis Estate, Owner and Becky Crawford, BHHS Georgia Properties, 

Agent request to rezone 5.89 acres from A-R to C-H to develop a Plasma Donation Center located in Land Lots 168 
and 185 of the 5th District and fronting on SR 85 North. The applicant has requested to withdraw the rezoning 
petition.  
 
No one spoke in favor or against Petition No. 1258-16.  
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Chairman Oddo moved to accept Sara M. Ellis Estate, Owner and Becky Crawford, BHHS Georgia Properties, Agent’s 
request to withdraw the application for the rezoning of 5.89 acres from A-R to C-H to develop a Plasma Donation Center 
located in Land Lots 168 and 185 of the 5th District and fronting on SR 85 North. Commissioner Brown seconded. No further 
discussion followed. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 3,” follows these minutes and is 
made an official part hereof. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA: 
 
Commissioner Brown moved to accept the Consent Agenda, excluding Items 4, 5, and 7 for discussion. Commissioner Barlow 
seconded. The motion passed 5-0. 
 
4.   Approval of staff's recommendation to adopt text amending the Fayette County Code of Ordinances, Chapter 6, 

Article II, Sec. 6-19., Sec. 6-25., Sec. 6-26.5., Sec. 6-27., and Sec. 6-33. to reflect the changes made to State law 
regarding the definition of dangerous dogs and how they are classified. A copy of the request, identified as 
“Attachment 4,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked that Mrs. Rosenberger to step up to the podium. Mrs. Rosenberger spoke of an incident that occurred 
on July 28 on the golf cart path in the City of Fayetteville. She stated that she and her husband were walking their dog and 
another dog crossed an electric fence and attacked her dog. She stated that a dog that vicious should not be allowed that 
close to a public walk-way and golf cart path. She stated that this was not the first incident with this dog. She stated that in 
September 2015 the family assured Animal Control that the dog would be kept in the backyard. She stated that her request is 
that a vicious dog not be allowed to be fenced with an electric fence near a public walk-way. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked County Attorney Dennis Davenport if he could address any of the comments made. Mr. Davenport 
explained that the amendments proposed involve labeling a dog as dangerous or vicious. He stated that the county 
ordinance, as well as the cities in Fayette County, follow the state’s guidelines and statues in this matter. He stated that if a 
county wanted to deem a dog vicious or dangerous dog it had to meet the definition, as well as there had to be a board to 
make the conclusion based on evidence. He stated that Fayette County has never had this type board, nor has most of the 
counties in Georgia. He stated that the importance of the classification of dangerous or vicious, is that once a dog has been 
classified as dangerous or vicious, the owner has to follow certain confinement requirements. He continued that the 
amendments are tracking the Georgia law and the definitions have been amended. He stated that the biggest change is the 
reference to enforcement and how it relates to state law. He stated that the reason for that is because if Fayette County or 
any other jurisdiction does not create a board and the local Board of Health is not equip to do so, then it would default to the 
probate court and based on evidence provided, probate court would make the decision whether the dog is dangerous and/or 
vicious.  
 
Chairman Oddo asked what would be the first steps for Mrs. Rosenberger to take. Mr. Davenport stated that if she resides in 
unincorporated Fayette County and this ordinance is adopted, then the animal control officer would be called in to make a 
determination as to whether or not the evidence would warrant a classification of the dog as a dangerous or vicious dog. It 
would then be brought to the probate court judge for the animal control officer to say why this dog should be considered a 
dangerous or vicious dog. He continued that the owner of the animal has an opportunity to present evidence and the judge 
will make the final determination. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that the existing provision says, under “Public Nuisance”, “attacks passersby or passing 
vehicles”. He stated that Mrs. Rosenberger’s situation is an existing situation. He asked what could be done under that 
provision. 
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Mr. Davenport stated that it could be classified under public nuisance and the reason to classify the dog as a public nuisance 
is to have it classified as a dangerous dog. He stated that there are currently no board in place to make give a dangerous 
dog classification. He explained that a citation would be issued for the dog leaving the premises and the state court judge 
would be able to determine if the violation should be at the high end of the scale or the low end of the scale. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that if it happened in the municipal boundaries that is a different set of ordinances. He stated 
that it would depend on the jurisdiction. 
 
Mr. Davenport informed that the County works hand-in-hand with the various jurisdictions and since the County serves as 
their animal control arm, the municipalities’ ordinances mirror the County’s ordinance.  
 
Commissioner Brown moved to adopt the text amendments of the Fayette County Code of Ordinances, Chapter 6, Article II, 
Sec. 6-19., Sec. 6-25., Sec. 6-26.5., Sec. 6-27., and Sec. 6-33. to reflect the changes made to State law regarding the 
definition of dangerous dogs and how they are classified. Vice Chairman Ognio seconded. No further discussion followed. 
The motion passed 5-0. 
 

5.   Approval of staff's recommendation to adopt Resolution 2016-14 pertaining to the bond issue of the Fayette County 
Hospital Authority. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 5,” follows these minutes and is made an 
official part hereof. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that there is an $85 million hospital bond that is on the agenda. He stated that traditionally there 
is someone representing the Board of Commissioners on the authority. He continued that the Board no longer has that 
representation. He stated that he spoke with the hospital officials and he will vote for the item although there was no Board 
representation. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau moved to adopt Resolution 2016-14 pertaining to the bond issue of the Fayette County Hospital 
Authority. Commissioner Barlow seconded. No further discussion followed. The motion passed 5-0. 
 

6.   Approval of the Sheriff's request to authorize the Chairman to sign the annual Equitable Sharing Agreement and 
Certification document, as required by the United States Department of Justice and the United States Department of 
Treasury. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 6,” follows these minutes and is made an official part 
hereof. 

 
7.   Approval of the Water Committee's recommendation to adopt the revised Reservoir Management Plan as presented. 

A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 7,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 
Commissioner Barlow addressed several typos that need to be corrected to the cover letter from Laura Benz. He stated that 
he did not know that skiing was allowed at Lake Peachtree. He expressed his concern regarding the gasoline motored water 
crafts used by Row America. He asked would Row America have an exemption for the safety vessels that are motorized. 
County Administrator Steve Rapson stated that there was an exemption allowed for Row America and also for the Marshalls’ 
boat to be allowed on the water.  
 
Ms. Benz pointed out the exemptions in the Reservoir Management Plan.  
 
Commissioner Barlow asked if someone is at the reservoir with a drone would it be in violation of the plan. Ms. Benz also 
addressed Commissioner Barlow’s concerns expressed, including the use of drones to be used at the lakes, camping at the 
parks, discharge of firearms on the reservoirs and special events. 
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Commissioner Barlow moved to adopt the revised Reservoir Management Plan as presented. Vice Chairman Ognio 
seconded. Further discussion followed.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that drones cannot be flown at Lake McIntosh because of the close proximately to the airport. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio commended Ms. Benz for a job well done. 
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to adopt the revised Reservoir Management Plan as presented. Vice Chairman Ognio 
seconded. The motion passed 5-0. 
 

8.   Approval of the August 11, 2016 Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes. 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
9.   Consideration of a recommendation from the Selection Committee comprised of Commissioners Randy Ognio and 

David Barlow, to appoint Lavonia Stepherson to an unexpired term, replacing Margaret Sisson, beginning 
immediately and expiring on June 30, 2017, to the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board.  
 
Vice Chairman Ognio moved to deny the recommendation from the Selection Committee comprised of Commissioners 
Randy Ognio and David Barlow, to appoint Lavonia Stepherson to an unexpired term, replacing Margaret Sisson, beginning 
immediately and expiring on June 30, 2017, to the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board. Commissioner Brown 
seconded. Further discussion followed. 
 
Vice Chairman stated that this appointment was a unique situation. He stated that he interviewed Mrs. Stepherson a few 
times before. He explained that Mrs. Stepherson was the only applicant for the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board and 
he knew she was perfect for this board. He stated that at the time he did not know she was on another board. He stated that 
he wanted to give more citizens the opportunity to participate on the committees. He stated that when he realized she was on 
another committee, he changed his mind and he would like to re-advertise for this position.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that this was nothing against Mrs. Stepherson, but that there were a bizarre set of 
circumstances that lead to her being re-appointed to the Hospital Authority. He stated that the Board has tried to spread out 
the appointments among citizens. He stated that the County had people serving on multiple boards and authorities when he 
was first elected as Commissioner and he felt that was terrible. He stated that the Board has done its best to spread out 
appointments, geographically, racially and by areas of expertise. He stated that the Board has done a good job at doing that. 
He stated that he would like to put someone on this board that is not already on an existing board. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that he disagrees with Commissioner Ognio and Commissioner Brown. He stated that Mrs. 
Stepherson is the right person for the job. He stated that she is fulfilling an unexpired position and other interested applicants 
can apply when her term expires. He stated that she is also on the Hospital Authority and that being on both, the Hospital 
Authority and McIntosh Trail Board, would not be cumbersome for her.  
 
Chairman Oddo stated that Mrs. Stepherson was the only applicant to apply for this position, therefore no else is being 
denied an opportunity. He stated that she is extremely qualified and that he takes issue with the statement regarding policies 
to spread out commissions to people including racial. He stated that is not his policy or the Board policy and that the policy is 
to find the best person available. He stated that he has no problem appointing Mrs. Stepherson to this position. 
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Commissioner Brown stated that he has never not chosen someone without basing it on merit. He stated that he pointed out 
race because when he was elected to office a person could count the number of African Americans on committees, 
authorities and commissions on four fingers. He stated that it was not representative of the County’s population. He stated 
that he met with Dawn Oparah who brought the issue to him and he asked her to provide applicants that are qualified and 
willing to serve and she did.  
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that Mrs. Stepherson is definitely qualified for the position. He stated that the Board should re-
advertise because normally when there is just one applicant the Board re-advertises and this time the Board did not do so. 
He stated that it is not because she has done anything wrong, but because the Board tries to give as many citizens as 
possible the opportunity to serve. He stated that is the reason he made the motion to re-advertise. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that his concern is the difference between policy and practice or desired practice. He asked 
if there is one applicant does the Board traditionally re-advertises. He asked if it was policy or practice. 
 
County Clerk Floyd Jones stated that there is a policy in place that states how to advertise for positions. He stated the 
position was advertised for a month and when that month was over the Selection Committee was notified that there was one 
application. He stated the Selection Committee made the decision to move forward with the one application. He stated that 
typically if there is one person the Selection Committee has said to re-advertise.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau inquired if that happen in this particular instant. He asked the Clerk if that was practice or policy. 
Mr. Jones stated that it was policy.  
 
Mr. Rapson interrupted and stated that there is nothing in the policy that says the Board has to re-advertise if there is one 
person. He stated that staff has always deferred to the Selection Committee which is established by the Board of 
Commissioners. He stated that the Selection Committee makes the decision whether to re-advertise. He stated that the 
policy would be if there is one applicant that staff would defer to the Selection Committee and the Selection Committee would 
give direction accordantly.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau asked if that occurred in this particular situation. Mr. Rapson stated that in this particular situation it 
occurred and the direction from the Selection Committee was to move forward with the one applicant. Commissioner 
Rousseau stated he has a problem with penalizing the sole applicant and then trying to go back and fix something that has 
gone forward. He stated that he has heard several times that the individual is eminently qualified, that she followed the 
County’s procedure, was interviewed and has been recommended by the Selection Committee for the Board’s consideration. 
He stated that he has real trouble with that because the applicant has done nothing wrong. He stated that the Board gets into 
the danger zone when picking and choosing when to enforce and when not to enforce the policies. He stated that if the 
process calls for “A, B, C” and “A, B, C” was followed, and the Board missed something in the step of re-advertising…the 
applicant moved forward in good faith. He asked Mr. Davenport what the County would open itself up to with the 
inconsistency in making these appointments. 
 
Mr. Davenport stated that consistency is the rule and when you take exception that is when issues start arising. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that he was on the committee a year and a half ago when Ms. Margaret Sission was selected. 
He stated that at that time Mrs. Stepherson made application also. He stated that Lavonia has been historically looking 
forward to participating with this board. He stated that he has known her for five years with his affiliation with FACTOR and 
AVPRIDE. He stated that Mrs. Stepherson has waited patiently to be on this board and she has tremendous knowledge and 
expertise that would be beneficial to the McIntosh Trail Board. 
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Commissioner Rousseau stated that he is looking at a document submitted by his colleagues that interviewed this individual 
and collectively made a recommendation to place it on the dais for Board action. He stated that he can support diversity and 
spreading out service amongst the various boards and committees, but he thinks the Board is going about this appointment 
in a way that does not do the Board well.  
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that as a point of clarity, one of the reasons that the Selection Committee did not re-advertise is 
because on the application where it ask if the applicant is serving on any commission, board or authority with any 
government, she answered no. He stated that is the reason he did not re-advertise. He stated that is the reason the Selection 
Committee moved forward with the appointment.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau asked if she serves on another board. 
 
Chairman Oddo stated that actually her term had expired from that board and she felt she was not on the board. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that at the time she submitted the application she was on the Hospital Authority.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau asked if there is any current policy that suggests or defines that citizens cannot serve on more than 
one board.  
 
Mr. Rapson replied, “No sir.” 
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that this is something that is wanted in practice, but it is not policy. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he has always tried to be consistent. He stated that he has been consistent 100% of the 
time on these votes and he will continue to do this any time the Board gets an applicant that is a duplicate he will not vote in 
favor of the appointment. He stated that he has been extremely consistent from day one. He stated that when there is the 
amount of human capital in the county, why deny someone the opportunity to serve and double up on others. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that he is in agreement with that in theory, but that he would like for the Board to be 
consistent in practice. 
 
Mr. Rapson stated, “We do.” Dr. Bonney and Mr. Hicks. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that one of Mr. Hicks’ appointments is from the Democratic Party and not from the Board of 
Commissioners.  
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that the Board cannot mandate that it be across the board because there are issues where, for 
example, the Hospital Authority would pick one of the three and most times with the Hospital Authority there are only three 
applications. He stated that the Board would have to send all three. He stated that there will be times when there will be 
duplications and the Board would not turn someone down if that someone was on another board and was selected by the 
Hospital Authority, the Board would not turn that person down. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that there is a situation where the Chairman was going to be the appointment for the Hospital 
Authority and in that grouping of three and the Authority chose Mrs. Stepherson. 
 
Commissioner Barlow called for the vote. The call passed 5-0. Chairman Oddo restated the question.  
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Vice Chairman Ognio moved to deny the recommendation from the Selection Committee comprised of Commissioners 
Randy Ognio and David Barlow, to appoint Lavonia Stepherson to an unexpired term, replacing Margaret Sisson, beginning 
immediately and expiring on June 30, 2017, to the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board. Commissioner Brown 
seconded. The motion failed 2-3 with Chairman Oddo, Commissioner Rousseau and Commissioner Barlow in opposition. 
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to accept the recommendation from the Selection Committee comprised of Commissioners 
Randy Ognio and David Barlow, to appoint Lavonia Stepherson to an unexpired term, replacing Margaret Sisson, beginning 
immediately and expiring on June 30, 2017, to the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board. Commissioner Rousseau 
seconded. The motion passed 3-2 with Vice Chairman Ognio and Commissioner Brown in opposition. A copy of the request, 
identified as “Attachment 8,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 

 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
10.  Consideration of a recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner David Barlow and 

Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Angela Hinton Fonda to Fayette County's Department of Family and 
Children Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2021.  
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to approve the recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner 
David Barlow and Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Angela Hinton Fonda to Fayette County's Department of 
Family and Children Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2021. Commissioner 
Brown seconded. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 9,” follows these minutes and is 
made an official part hereof. 
 

11.  Consideration of a recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner David Barlow and 
Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Pete Nelms to Fayette County's Department of Family and Children 
Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2021.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau moved to approve the recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner 
David Barlow and Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Pete Nelms to Fayette County's Department of Family and 
Children Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 and expiring June 30, 2021. Commissioner Barlow 
seconded. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 10,” follows these minutes and is made 
an official part hereof. 

 
12.  Consideration of a recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner David Barlow and 

Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Major Anthony Rhodes, of the Fayette County Sheriff's Office, to 
Fayette County's Department of Family and Children Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 
and expiring June 30, 2021.  
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to approve the recommendation from the Selection Committee, comprised of Commissioner 
David Barlow and Commissioner Charles Rousseau, to re-appoint Major Anthony Rhodes, of the Fayette County Sheriff's 
Office, to Fayette County's Department of Family and Children Services Board to fill a five-year term beginning July 1, 2016 
and expiring June 30, 2021. Commissioner Rousseau seconded. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as 
“Attachment 11,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 

13.  Consideration of Commissioner Ognio’s recommendation to adopt Ordinance 2016-10- Records Retention and the 
Records Retention Schedule as set forth by the Division of Archives and History of the University System of 
Georgia.  
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Mr. Davenport explained the proposed ordinance provided to the Board. He stated that the ordinance is subject to being 
amended. He stated that any amendments would go to the state for approval. He informed the Board that agenda item #14 is 
a recommendation to dissolve the current Records Management Plan effective upon the adoption of this ordinance. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that this was one of the things he felt should be an ordinance rather than a policy. He stated that 
it took longer than he imagined to get to this point. He stated that now the County has something that is enforceable. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio moved to adopt Ordinance 2016-10- Records Retention and the Records Retention Schedule as set 
forth by the Division of Archives and History of the University System of Georgia. Commissioner Brown seconded. The 
motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request and Ordinance 2016-10, identified as “Attachment 12,” follows these minutes and 
is made an official part hereof. 

 
14.  Consideration of staff's recommendation to adopt Ordinance 2016-16 and, in so doing, amend the Policies and 

Procedures for Fayette County Georgia by repealing Policy 100.21 pertaining to "Records Management Plan." 
 
Commissioner Brown moved to adopt Ordinance 2016-16 and, in so doing, amend the Policies and Procedures for Fayette 
County Georgia by repealing Policy 100.21 pertaining to "Records Management Plan." Vice Chairman Ognio seconded. The 
motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request and Ordinance 2016-16, identified as “Attachment 13,” follows these minutes and 
is made an official part hereof. 

 
15.  Consideration of Commissioner Barlow's recommendation to enter a contract with The Carl Vinson Institute of 

Government at the University of Georgia to conduct a compensation and classification study, beginning January 1, 
2017 with a preliminary report submitted for review in May 2017, and a final report submitted in June 2017, at a cost 
of $28,250.  
 
Human Resource Director Lewis Patterson briefed the Board regarding this item. He stated that this would be an update to 
the study completed in 2007. He stated that the process would begin in January 2017 with preliminary results to come back 
in early May of 2017 for incorporation into the 2018 budget. He stated that the cost is $28,250 and that the cost of 
implementing the study recommendation is anticipated to be $50,000. He stated that the reason for that is because staff has 
worked with University of Georgia (UGA) since 2007 to perform work at no cost with the exception of the study done for the 
Water System, production areas and the Information Technology Department. He stated that staff does not anticipate 
changes, but that can only be validated by the study. He stated that this study is not going to address compressions. He 
stated that it is not an automatic increase for each and every employee. He stated that any recommendation would have 
Board approval before implementation. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that in June Commissioner Rousseau mentioned redirecting $60,000 in funds to a 
Compensation and Class Study. He stated that at the time he did not have enough information to go along with that 
recommendation. He stated that this is a continuation of what Commissioner Rousseau recommended. He stated that during 
a conversation with a Department Head, he found out that in 2007, the Department Head at that time filled in her job 
description as “answer the phone and light typing” and that was the extent of the job classification. He stated that in that one 
instant there needs to be a study completed because there is more done by that position. He stated that he would highly 
recommend approving this item. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that he would like to place emphasis on the fact that this is a study to make 
recommendations and not to carry out any changes. Mr. Patterson stated that anything that comes out of the study regarding 
increase in salary is a budgetary impact and requires Board action and will come back before the Board of Commissioners. 
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Commissioner Rousseau confirmed that this is a recommendation to see where the County stands in relation to our most 
value asset; the employees. 
 
Mr. Rapson stated that during the budget process any pay changes that are down a classification level are outlined in the 
budget presentation that comes before the Board. He stated that the Board would see any impact from this study highlighted 
as part of the budget.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that one of the things that was disheartening was that some of the departments had an 
evaluation and others did not. He stated that when talking about equity or an employment contract there is a reasonable 
expectation that the individual would be evaluated at some point and time. He stated that if a study was completed for one or 
two [departments] then it is important to be consistent across the board. He stated that this issue for him is about equity. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau moved to accept the recommendation to enter a contract with The Carl Vinson Institute of 
Government at the University of Georgia to conduct a compensation and classification study, beginning January 1, 2017 with 
a preliminary report submitted for review in May 2017, and a final report submitted in June 2017, at a cost of $28,250, for 
recommendation purposes, with any changes to be brought before the Board of Commissioners for consideration once the 
report has been administered. Commissioner Barlow seconded. Further discussion followed. 
 
Commissioner Brown read the following statement into the record: 
 
“While I acknowledge Commissioner Barlow’s gesture as the end of his tenure nears, I believe the effort presently is ill timed 
and not in the best interest of Fayette County taxpayers. Since the last study in 2007, UGA has assisted the county, year 
after year, on an ongoing basis, with updating job descriptions, grading new positions, creating new job descriptions and 
maintaining pay grades. Additionally, the county contracted with UGA to conduct the study of Water System positions at the 
two water treatment plants during the fall of 2013 and a study of the Information Technology Department (IT) in the spring of 
2015. Also since 2013 we have seen the Fayette County taxpayers fund across the board pay raises and bonuses, we also 
have our county taxpayers funding a larger portion of the employees’ benefits cost. The appropriate time to engage in such a 
study would have been before approving the tax payer funded across the board pay increase. Unfortunately, the County 
Administrator informed the Commission of miscalculations in revenue considerations after the majority of the Commissioners 
had voted in the tax payer funded across the board increase at the previous meeting. Covering the last tax payer funded 
increases – pay increases caused what I believe to be a short sided budget that will have consequences down the road. I 
have consistently stated that I greatly disagree with the methodology used at the Carl Vinson Institute studies. We will 
exacerbate the FY 2017 situation by implementing another series of tax payer funded across the board increases in FY 
2018. This will either mean reducing services or increasing taxes. I am not of the opinion that a Commissioner should be 
making such a decision on his way out of office. Rather the new Board composition who will be making the actual vote on the 
FY 2018 budget should be making this decision and the new Board of Commissioners should have accurate reliable data 
based on FY 2017 results. This funding should be going into areas where the county is weak, especially maintaining 
unkempt thoroughfares with trash pickup and mowing which have a significant impact on our community. This will have an 
impact on the FY 2018 budget. Thank you.” 
 
Mr. Rapson asked for clarification regarding the miscalculation mentioned in Commissioner Brown’s statement. He stated 
that he was not sure what the remark eluded to and asked for clarification.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that an across the board pay increase was voted on by the Board of Commissioners and at the 
County Retreat the Board was told that the revenue projections were not calculated as previously projected. 
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Mr. Rapson stated that the revenue projections were higher. Commissioner Brown stated that the County Administrator 
informed the Board that it would be new development which would be new tax that was not currently stated. Mr. Rapson 
inquired if Commissioner Brown was referring to “growth versus reassessments”. Commissioner Brown stated yes. Mr. 
Rapson stated that he understood. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that Peachtree City did their reevaluation with other counties that did not match up and ended 
up with a major increase and yet the County is proposing to do a comparison with Peachtree City. He stated that because 
they have been compared to the other counties, the County should not include Peachtree City. He stated that comparisons 
are terrible and it is hard to get “apples to apples and oranges to oranges”. He stated that in the real business world that is 
not the way it works because it is a competitive issue and not a cycled increase issue and he has always had an issue with 
these type studies. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked if adjustments could be made to the list of comparisons. Mr. Patterson stated “Absolutely.” 
 
Mr. Rapson stated that Peachtree City’s approach to their pay and class study was radically different from what is being 
proposed. He stated that the purpose is to validate the positions based on the job duties, at the right classification and at the 
right grade for the starting pay; the minimum and maximum pay for the position. He stated that Peachtree City could be 
removed and it would have no impact on the findings. He agreed that Peachtree City should be removed and that the reason 
they were included was because as a county, the competition for the Sheriff’s Department is the police officers being hired in 
the cities. He stated that they can be excluded if that is the Board’s direction. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he believes Carl Vinson Institute’s methodology is conveniently flawed. He stated that Carl 
Vinson has a regional base line that includes Fulton, Cobb, DeKalb and Gwinnett counties and this county in no way 
compare with those counties.  
 
Mr. Rapson stated that is why the County will dictate to Carl Vinson Institute in regards to how and what jurisdictions are 
included. He stated that if the Board is not comfortable with the matrix of the pay and classification system as a county, then 
that is a different discussion. He stated that it would require looking at every employee and setting the employee on some 
other type of system and scale and involves a more comprehensive study. He stated that type study is a $150,000 to a 
$175,000 evaluation. He stated if the Board would like a totally different system, then staff would need to have that direction 
from the Board, however that is not the recommendation of staff. 
 
Chairman Oddo stated that every now and then it is good to see where the County stands. He stated that he thinks it is 
appropriate to conduct this study now after nine years of not having one. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that he wanted to be certain that whatever the outcome of the vote, beyond the initial outlay, 
that there is no other action item until the recommendations come before the Board. He stated that he realizes that 
Commissioner Barlow is capable of defending his own actions, however to suggest that he should not bring this item before 
the Board because he is leaving, would be a disservice as he currently sits, deliberates and votes on other matters, with 
equal weight until his term expires. He stated that Commissioner Barlow still has a responsible to perform his job duties. He 
continued that there is no other action item until the next Board is seated. He stated that individual will be here with the 
recommendation. He stated that it is wise and prudent to see where the County stands in fairness to the staff whom the 
County relies on.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that it will definitely have an impact on the FY 2018 budget. He stated that is why he thinks it 
would be more appropriate for the person that is going to vote on the FY 2018 budget to vote on the steps to get there.  
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Commissioner Rousseau stated that person would vote on this issue after a recommendation comes before the Board. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that Commissioner Brown was being consistent. He stated that Commissioner Brown used a 
term, “I don’t care about the staff’s time.” He stated that Commissioner Brown has not voted for any cost of living and so he 
has been very clear that he does not care about the individuals that perform the services for Fayette County. He asked the 
Chairman to call the vote. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he does care about the employees. 
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to call the vote. The motion passed 5-0.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau moved to accept the recommendation to enter a contract with The Carl Vinson Institute of 
Government at the University of Georgia to conduct a compensation and classification study, beginning January 1, 2017 with 
a preliminary report submitted for review in May 2017, and a final report submitted in June 2017, at a cost of $28,250, for 
recommendation purposes, with any changes to be brought before the Board of Commissioners for consideration once the 
report has been administered. Commissioner Barlow seconded. The motion passed 3-2 with Vice Chairman Ognio and 
Commissioner Brown voting in opposition. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 14,” follows these minutes and is 
made an official part hereof. 

 
16.  Consideration of Commissioner Brown's request to change the hours for fishing on county lakes, to sunrise to 

sunset to allow more prime fishing opportunities and to align hours of operation with other outdoor parks.  
 
Commissioner Brown moved to approve the hours for the lake to be consistent with other Fayette County parks, to promote 
consistency from sunrise to sunset that would include more daylight hours for park users that would be safer for the users of 
the lake and give more opportunities for fun for Fayette County families and the Board would be listening to the citizens for 
usability. Vice Chairman Ognio seconded. Further discussion followed. 
 
Commissioner Brown presented a PowerPoint presentation that showed that patrons of the park would be in the dark with 
the current park open and close schedule. He stated that it is a safety issue when arriving to the park and it is too dark and 
patrons have to wait until sunrise. He stated that this would give citizens the opportunity to use the lake more in the light. He 
continued that there needs to be consistency with the parks. He stated that it is confusing.  
 
Mr. Rapson explained the graph that was included as backup for the agenda item. He explained that the park opens at 6:30 
a.m. on solar. He stated that this one is different because it is a water reservoir and the others are regular recreation parks. 
He stated that the graph shows the loss time if the time was changed to coincide with sunrise. He stated that the 
recommendation was taken to the Water Committee and it was recommended that the Board deny changing the hours to 
sunrise to sunset. He stated that one of the reasons was because people like to walk the trail before going to work and that 
would be loss time to enter the park. He stated that in the May and June timeframe the park is consistent with sunrise and 
sunset and it is adjusted for daylight savings time.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that Mr. Rapson was missing major points. He stated that there is no electricity in the parks. He 
stated that it is completely dark. He stated that if people are walking on paths in complete darkness then that should not be 
happening. He stated that it is a safety hazard and a liability. He stated that his proposal would offer more daylight that is not 
being offered currently.  
 
Commissioner Rousseau stated that he was confused about what is being proposed. He inquired if the proposal was to bring 
consistency to the hours of operations. 
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Commissioner Brown stated “consistency and safety” and maximum enjoyment of the amenity.  
 
Mr. Rapson stated that the motion before the Board is different than the request that was submitted. He stated that the 
request says, “Commissioner Brown's request to change the hours for fishing on county lakes, to sunrise to sunset to allow 
more prime fishing opportunities and to align hours of operation with other outdoor parks.” He stated that when the Water 
Committee looked at the request it was about fishing and when focusing on fishing, there would be a loss of fishing hours 
with a sunrise and sunset schedule.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that patrons should not be fishing in the dark. Commissioner Brown read the recommendation 
from the Water Committee. “The Water Committee discussed the impact of changing the hours and recommended no 
changing. Changing the hours impacts all park visitors. There are safety concerns about allowing people to be in the park so 
close to dark and then having to locate someone still on the lake in a boat after dark.” He continued that patrons would be in 
the dark with the current operating hours.  
 
Mr. Rapson stated that fishermen want to be in the dark to be on the lake in the morning. He stated that what Commissioner 
Brown is referencing is the evening hours when staff is trying to clear the park.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that there is no consistency and this is not done across the board.  
 
Chairman Oddo asked if referring to the staff report, how the request got to the staff. He asked Commissioner Brown if he 
brought the request to the staff. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated yes. Chairman Oddo stated that he thinks he and Mr. Rapson brought it to the Water 
Committee. Commissioner Brown stated that he had a conversation with Mr. Rapson and asked him to take it to the Water 
Committee before the meeting.  
 
Commissioner Barlow asked Marshall Chief Harold Myers to come to the podium. He asked Chief Myers if he was consulted. 
 
Chief Myers stated that the only reason Lake Kedron does not have a gate is because there is a golf cart path that goes 
through the park. He stated that when he was comparing the sunrise to sunset compared to when the gate opens and 
closes, he looked at the gain or loss to visitors to the park. He stated that is what the graph is showing. He explained the 
graph. He stated that the gates were set to open at 6:30 a.m. because staff could not be there to open the gate at sunrise 
each time.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the County spends a sizable amount of money installing surveillance cameras and you 
cannot see anything on those cameras in the dark. He stated that if darkness is a concern then the concern should be with 
the currently hours of operations and not the proposed hours because the proposed hours give more daylight hours.  
 
Chief Myers stated that he thinks Commissioner Brown’s main concern was fishing hours. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that no, his concern is about fishermen, paddlers and others who use the park. He stated that 
the County has the responsibility for the safety of the citizens to a degree. He continued that his concerns are consistency, 
safety and more park hours with more sunlight. 
 
Justin Krohn and Andrew Pancake spoke regarding this issue and stated that they fish at Lake Horton all the time and the 
Marshall’s office is always waiting on them to come out. He shared his experience fishing on the lake.  
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Chairman Oddo stated that if the concern was a safety issue then the request should have reflected that. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the Water Committee made it a safety issue. He stated that the only thing that is sited in the 
memorandum from the Water Committee is safety. 
 
Mr. Rapson asked Mr. Krohn and Mr. Pancake if they are at the park lined up to get on the lake before sunrise. Mr. Krohn 
stated that is true but that the months highlighted on the graph are mostly times that they are not fishing.  
Commissioner Brown stated that the problem is that it is not just the fishing that is the issue. He stated that if someone is on 
the lake on a stand up paddle board (SUP) in the darkness, and the Marshall tells them to get back to shore… 
 
Mr. Rapson interjected that paddle boats are not currently allowed on the County’s reservoirs. Commissioner Brown stated 
that they are on the lake every day and every weekend in the dark and the county is going to be liable. He stated that safety 
should be the primary concern and not fishing which is why it is the only issue that the Water Committee mentioned and it is 
the reason the Board should go with the new plan.  
 
Donna Rosser spoke regarding this item. She stated that she uses the parks and as a photographer she likes to get there 
early. She stated that she has a flashlight and that less light is better when taking the photographs. She stated that the winter 
light is wonderful and she does walk in the winter time during the darker hours. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that no one should be in the park walking in the dark. It is not safe. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that there are gates controlled by timers. He stated that theoretically the gates will not be able to 
be opened according to the graph. He stated that there will need to be a time set for the timer.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the sunrise and sunset can be scientifically projected. Vice Chairman Ognio stated that he 
understands that but the controllers are not set up that way. Commissioner Brown stated that staff is supposed to be there 
every day. 
 
Mr. Rapson stated that the question has morphed into a different discussion. He stated that the request that was sent was 
focused on the fishing aspect of opening and closing. Commissioner Brown interjected, “No! No!” He stated that he made the 
request and that he said that he had been approached by some fishermen and other people who use the lake. He stated that 
he had been approached by kayakers, canoers, SUP and people who fish and people who walk at the lake. He insisted that 
staff not misrepresent what he was saying. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked Mr. Rapson to finish his statement. Mr. Rapson stated that in the Board of Commissioners meeting 
package is a memorandum written by Commissioner Brown to the Board with the subject, “Change hours for fishing on 
county lakes”. He then read the memorandum in part, that said, “I am asking my fellow Commissioners to consider changing 
existing regulations and ordinances for the hours of access to the county’s water reservoirs to sunrise to sunset which would 
allow more prime fishing opportunities and align hours of operation with some of our other outdoor parks.” He stated that is 
the question that the Water Committee considered and that the current discussion has morphed into something different. He 
stated that he suggests that staff be allowed to take what has been discussed and adjust the timing issues and then go to the 
Water Committee to see if the things that have been suggested can be done regarding sunrise and sunset without major 
impact.  
 
Chairman Oddo stated that the Water Committee discussed the memo that was provided and not the safety after dark. He 
stated that he would like to table this item. 
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Commissioner Brown withdrew his original motion.  
 
Commissioner Brown moved to table this discussion to the September 22, 2016 Board of Commissioners meeting. 
Commissioner Rousseau seconded. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 15,” follows 
these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 
The Board recessed at 9:20 p.m. 
 
The Board returned from recess at 9:27 p.m. 
 

17.  Consideration of Commissioner Brown's request to allow children 12 years and older to operate a canoe, kayak, and 
stand-up paddle board solo, to exempt children under the age of twelve participating in the RowAmerica Peachtree 
program provided they are directly supervised by a certified instructor and all safety guidelines are followed, and for 
the Recreation Department to explore related activities.  

 
Commissioner Brown stated that this is not in the form of a motion, but to see if the Board would like to move forward with a 
discussion. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked Commissioner Brown if this was a request or an item for discussion. 
 
Commissioner Brown moved to allow staff to move forward on provisions stated in Item #17. Vice Chairman Ognio 
seconded. Further discussion followed. 
 
Commissioner Barlow expressed his concern that the slides presented had not been provided prior to the meeting. 
Commissioner Brown stated that it was the same information presented in the package. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the County has requested exemptions through the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) 
for access to the water. He stated that he has been approached by families regarding the age requirement for solo paddling. 
He stated that if the Board is willing to pursue this issue, staff could be directed to see if DNR would allow ages 12 and up to 
paddle solo without a parent on the County’s water reservoirs. He stated that the second part of the request is regarding the 
rowing program that consists of all ages. He stated that if there are eight 13 year old rowers in the boat then they would be 
violating the regulations. He stated that if the County could get an exemption for the regulation to allow the rowing program to 
have younger children participate in the program as long as there is a coach directly supervising and has been trained and 
certified along the water. He stated that he would like to see Parks and Recreation offer paddling and water safety courses 
as part of their curriculum. He stated this request is to see if the Board wanted to direct staff to explore these concerns. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that this should have gone before the Parks and Recreation before coming to the Board. 
 
Chairman Oddo stated that this item might have served better during Commissioner’s Report instead of as an agenda item. 
 
Mr. Davenport stated that he would not ordinarily have something to add to an item he has seen for the first time during the 
meeting. However, this item as written was sent to the Water Committee as well. He stated that two weeks ago the Water 
Committee asked him to research this item because of the request. He stated that the request he had was to allow children 
age 12 and up to operate a canoe, kayak or stand-up paddle board solo and that an exemption be created for younger 
children below age 12 participating in Row America, Peachtree rowing program, as long as those children are under the 
direct supervision of a certified instructor and all the safety guidelines are being followed. He stated that he could share his 
findings. Chairman Oddo asked him to proceed. 
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Commissioner Brown called a point of order. He stated that he thought the motion was to have staff to explore this item.  
 
Mr. Davenport stated that as he stated he would not normally have information because he was presented for the first time at 
this meeting. He stated that he had a heads up because it was sent to the Water Committee. He stated that the Water 
Committee brought it to his attention and he informed the committee that he would need time to research it and the Water 
Committee tabled the item until their next meeting. He stated that he did research the item over the last two weeks and he 
has a report that he is happy to share with the Board of Commissioners if the Board would like to hear it verbally. He stated 
that he would give it to the Board in writing, however the two week deadline for it to be on the agenda had already passed. 
 
Mr. Davenport reported that he had to look at several authorities when determining what Department of Natural Resources 
(DNR), Fayette County and the State of Georgia can and cannot do. He stated that the first place to look is in the Official 
Code of Georgia. He stated that the Official Code of Georgia has statues of General Application and statues of Local 
Applications. He stated that General Application applies to everybody in the state and there are statutes of General 
Application that deal specifically with this issue. He stated that DNR is a state agency and one of their jobs is to take the 
statues and create rules and regulations as “gap fillers” to make the statue easier to enforce. However, DNR cannot make 
rules and regulations that conflict with the state statues because the state statues control. He stated that if DNR puts a 
regulation to enforce that conflicts with state statue, then that regulation is no good. He stated that if DNR authorizes an 
exemption to a general statue, then that exemption is no good. He continued that in terms of the Reservoir Management 
Plan, it is not a statue of General Application or Local Application. He stated that it is a document that is approved by 
Environmental Protection Division (EPD) and engineer for a reservoir and has nothing to do with general or local statues. He 
stated that exemptions can be made to the Reservoir Plan through EPD, because it is approved through EPD. He explained 
that it is not the General Assembly because it is not a general statue. He stated that when looking at the general statue the 
terms are important. He stated that a Class A water vessel is defined as anything less than 16 feet in length and a water 
vessel is anything on the water. He stated that ages 12-15 years old, must be accompanied by an adult or must take a 
boating course to be certified to be solo on the water. He stated that the state defines “accompanying” as being in the vessel 
with the child. He stated that if a child is age 12-15 years old and there is not a parent, guardian or adult in the vessel with 
them, they must have a certification from a boating course to paddle solo on a Class A water vessel. He stated that the 
County has two classifications. He urged the Board to keep in mind that these are amendments that were made by the state 
in 2013 to be applicable in 2014. He stated that the County code says if someone is 14 years old they can paddle solo. He 
stated that is not correct and the County needs to amend the code to be consistent with the amendment to state law. He 
stated that the County code also says that if a person is 12 or 13 years old, they can paddle a vessel accompanied by an 
adult. He stated that unlike the state the County does not define what “accompanied by” means. He stated that if the term is 
not defined it is difficult, if not impossible, to enforce. He suggested that the Board makes the County code mirror the state 
law language in regards to “being accompanied by”. He stated that there is a portion of state law that says that a child under 
12 years old can operate a Class A water vessel as long as he or she is accompanied by parent, legal guardian or an adult 
and if the vessel is mechanically propelled by a less than 30 horse powered motor. He stated that DNR has looked at that 
statue and determined that if the vessel is does not have that mechanically proportion then the adult does not have to be in 
the boat. He stated that DNR fails to see that conflicts with the other provision. He stated that if a 12-15 year old cannot use 
a water vessel solo, then it is ridiculous to think an 11 year old can use a water vessel solo without a certification. He stated if 
DNR regulations conflict with state law there is a problem. He stated that DNR regulations says that children under 11 years 
old can operate the Class A water vessels as long as they are not mechanically propelled by a less than 30 horse power. He 
stated that is not true. He stated that the County cannot look to the agency [DNR] for an exemption when the agency is 
wrong. He stated that his advice is to amend the code to reflect state law and as for DNR, their rules will not trump state law. 
He stated that he sees no bases in law to have any type of exemption from state law for an operator under 12 years old or to 
allow anyone age 12-15 years old to operate a Class A water vessel unless they are accompanied by an adult, meaning the 
adult is in the vessel or have a certification from a boating program. He stated that there should be no talk of exemptions 
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because there are no exemptions from state law. He stated that his recommendation is to amend the code, but not allow the 
exemptions.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he had not seen the conflicting DNR material and that he was looking at state law. He 
stated that there is a significant problem with the rowing program because they are predominantly over 16 feet. He stated 
that he suggests getting an exemption through state law as he did as mayor in Peachtree City for the golf carts. 
 
Commissioner Brown amended his motion to direct staff to explore the possibility of bringing back to the Board a set of 
ordinance amendments that are aligned with state law for approval and to look at a possibility of a legislative remedy for the 
January session at which time there can be exemptions created for the rowing program and paddling and to have the Parks 
and Recreation program explore paddling and water safety courses. Vice Chairman Ognio amended his second. The motion 
passed 5-0. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 16,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 

 
18.  Consideration of Commissioner Brown's request to adopt Resolution 2016-12 to improve Voter Access and 

Participation in Fayette County, and by so doing formally changing the polling hours of every Tuesday and 
Thursday within the 21-day advanced early voting period to 10:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., and to use fund balance in an 
amount not-to-exceed to $69,000.00 to pay for the extended hours.  

 
Commissioner Brown moved to allow discussion on this issue before taking action. Vice Chairman Ognio seconded. The 
Board took no action with a 2-2-1 vote with Commissioner Rousseau abstained. Further discussion followed. 
 
Chairman Oddo asked why the need to make a motion to discuss the item. Commissioner Brown stated that the top page of 
the agenda request was different and not what he had written and some of the backup material that was presented, he did 
not supply was different what he had intended. 
 
Chairman Oddo stated that could have been done by vetting the item through staff before bringing it to the Board.  
Commissioner Brown stated that the not-to-exceed $69,000.00 and to extend the hours beyond normal business hours using 
the existing business hours as the base was not what he was proposing. He stated that he contacted the Secretary of State’s 
office and his proposal was to skew the hours on certain days instead of using the normal, 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. hours to be 
10 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. which would allow the majority of the population to reach a polling place without having to take time off 
work.  He stated that the gentleman he spoke with said that he had “heartburn” with that request. He stated that he offered 
an amended resolution. He read the amended resolution as proposed. 
 
Commissioner moved to adopt Resolution 2016-12 as amended. Vice Chairman Ognio seconded. Further discussion 
followed. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau asked if the Board had jurisdiction over this decision.  
 
Mr. Davenport stated that this is a general statue issue and it says that the office will be open during normal business hours 
and for that department, normal business hours is 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. He stated that the Board has the ability to expand 
the hours. He stated that he attended the Board of Elections meeting on Tuesday. He stated that the Board of Election stated 
that they cannot change the hours prior to the upcoming election. He stated that part of the discussion was a report from 
Elections Officer Leigh Combs decreasing the number of precincts. He stated that the Board of Elections is moving forward 
with decreasing the precincts to nineteen. He stated that this is not just a matter of expanding the hours, but it is also a 
matter of man power and capacity and personnel and the two hours makes a difference.  
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Board of Election Member Addisen Lester spoke regarding this matter. He stated that after polling other counties, they were 
advised not to shift the hours and that if they were to extend the hours, it would serve better to do it for five consecutive days. 
He stated that they asked if there was an increase in voters and the corresponding county replied that there was not an 
increase. He stated that the Board of Elections has to look at how much it is willing to pay for the convenience of a few if it 
does not increase voter turnout. He stated that 19 precincts might be where the Board of Elections ends up, but he requested 
that the Board not tie them to 19 in case analysis show a different result. 
 
Commissioner Brown responded to some of the comments made. 
 
Commissioner Barlow stated that this item should have been vetted through the Board of Elections before coming to the 
Board. He stated that the federal law states that the employer has to allow individuals to vote. 
 
Board of Election Member Aaron Wright stated that the Board of Elections agreed with the intention to improve access for all 
voters. He stated that the Elections Board is of the like mind in repairing some of the things that have happen with the last 
administration and previous leadership. He stated that if the Board of Commissioners would allow them to implement the 
changes and new ideas that they have, the Board might like them. He stated that one of the concerns with the Resolution is 
the specifics. He stated that he realizes that Commissioner Brown is looking at past suggestions, but the Board of Elections 
is looking at doing things even more different than what was presented in the past.  
 
Commissioner Brown asked if the decrease in the precincts would have to come before the Board of Commissioners for 
approval.  
 
Mr. Davenport stated that it is difficult to say. He stated that Title 21 of the Code is regarding elections and it includes the 
formation of precincts. He stated he could not say definitely, but that is what the Board of Elections does.  
 
Mr. Lester stated that no change will be made without the Commissioners, municipalities, citizen and the community being 
informed and educated on why the change is being made and what the changes will consist of.  
 
Commissioner Brown withdrew his motion and asked the Board of Election to pursue the consolidation and to bring the 
Board the proposal. A copy of the request and the amended Resolution 2016-12, identified as “Attachment 17,” follows these 
minutes and is made an official part hereof. 

 
19.  Consideration of Commissioner Brown's request to adopt Resolution 2016-13- A Resolution in Opposition of 

Judicial Intimidation and in Favor of Open Government and Free Speech. 
 
Commissioner Brown moved to adopt Resolution 2016-13- A Resolution in Opposition of Judicial Intimidation and in Favor of 
Open Government and Free Speech and to committee to standing behind the media’s legal rights to government records 
without fear of retribution by virtue of the first amendment of the Constitution and laws allowing access to government 
documentation and that the Board would request that our judiciary always comply with Open Records Law and acknowledge 
our democratic form of government that stands upon government openness and transparency and protection of our liberties 
as written in the Resolution. The motion died for lack of a second. Vice Chairman Ognio then offered a second for discussion 
purposes. Further discussion followed. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that there was recently a well-publicized incident where a member of the judiciary in the state of 
Georgia, not only tried to stop a member of the media from having access to public documents related to expenditures of the 
court, but also had the district attorney of that jurisdiction file felony charges against the newspaper publisher and his 70 year 
old attorney. He stated that she had them both thrown into jail and had them post a significant bond and forced them to take 
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a mandatory drug test at their own expense. He stated that the judge in question was also the chairman of the Judicial 
Qualification Committee which is the body that oversees judicial conduct. He stated that after much pressure she has since 
resigned as the chairperson of the Judicial Qualification Committee. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio stated that he is all for open records but he wish the Resolution did not go into detail about Judge 
Weaver. He stated that if the Resolution was provided without the names he would feel better. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that all the references are not from the Board of Commissioners and have been sighted in the 
Resolution. He stated that there has been three judges removed from Fayette County and they control that entire domain. He 
stated that if the Board does not want to vote on this he understands, but he thinks the Board should “tell it like it is”.  
 
Chairman Oddo stated that he had an article from the Atlanta Journal about Fayette County that says, “City rejects 150 days 
zoning moratorium”. He stated that while there are accuracies, he does not think they are known for being perfect. He stated 
that he shares the same concerns as Vice Chairman Ognio by naming specific people. He stated that he could support a 
stand on judicial integrity in general, but he could not support a Resolution that was not vetted by the legal department. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the liability falls on the people who made the statements.  
 
Mr. Davenport read a paragraph from the Resolution that did not provide quotations. He stated that when that type statement 
is made, the Board is saying that the judge filed frivolous felony charges. He stated that there could be an article in the paper 
that says she did that, but that comment is not attributed to an article in the paper. He stated that it is a statement being 
made by the Board of Commissioners in a Resolution and it has the potential for liability.  He stated this is still a pending 
litigation and if this Resolution is approved the Board would be opening the County up for potential liability. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the statement was coming from the references listed.  
 
Mr. Davenport stated that everywhere there is a quote there are quotation marks. He stated that the portion he read does not 
have quotation marks and it attributes the comments to the writer of the Resolution and the writer would be the Board of 
Commissioners if this is passed. He stated that if Commissioner Brown would like to add quotations around the phrase and 
attribute it to another source then that is allowed, however without the quotation marks, from a legal perspective, that is 
potentially a liable statement.  
 
Commissioner Brown amended his motion to remove paragraph six.  
 
Commissioner Barlow called for the question. 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio seconded the amended motion.  
 
The vote to call the question passed 5-0.  
 
Chairman Oddo read the motion as Commissioner Brown's request to adopt Resolution 2016-13- A Resolution in Opposition 
of Judicial Intimidation and in Favor of Open Government and Free Speech. The vote failed 1-4 with Commissioners Oddo, 
Ognio, Barlow and Rousseau voting in opposition. A copy of the request, identified as “Attachment 18,” follows these minutes 
and is made an official part hereof. 
 

20.  Consideration of Commissioner Brown's request to discuss Hospital Authority appointments by the Board of 
Commissioners.  
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Commissioner Brown moved to discuss Hospital Authority appointments by the Board of Commissioners. Vice Chairman 
Ognio seconded. Further discussion followed.  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the Board of Commissioners have made a point to have representation on the Hospital  
Authority Board. He stated that most recently it was Jack Krakeel the County Manager and after that, Commissioner Oddo. 
He stated that there is an $85,000,000 bond issue with no representation on the authority. He stated that becomes an item of 
Executive Session and that is why there has been traditionally someone from the Board on the Authority. He stated that he 
would ask all Commissioners if they have committed to applying for a position, for the point of representing the Board, that 
the representative contact the Board immediately and the Board could take a proactive step to get someone else on the 
board. 
 
Hospital Authority Vice Chairman Darryl McKinney read the following prepared statement into the record: 
 
“On behalf of our chairperson, Dr. Tami Randahl Morris, who is unable to attend this evening, and the rest of our board (Dr. 
Loida Bonney, James Oliver, and Lavonia Stepherson), I have the following statement to make. 
 
The Fayette County Hospital Authority was established in 2000 as a way to finance much-needed health care services for 
our residents. Because the bonds we authorize are in the millions of dollars, it is imperative that our work is transparent, 
ethical and legal. We are an independent body charged with evaluating and approving financing options for our community. 
We are not and have never been involved in local politics in any way.  
 
According to state law, the county commissioners may submit 3 names for each opening on our board. For our election in 
July, Commissioners Brown and Barlow submitted a total of nine names, three for each of three openings on our board. 
Unfortunately, they put two existing board members on the same slate. We voted to re-elect Lavonia Stepherson. We 
appreciated that Commissioner Charles Oddo, recognized her value to the Authority, and removed his name for 
consideration. It should be further noted that the Authority has ample interaction and communication with the county in the 
county attorney is our legal representative also the county clerk serves as our note taker and provides the minutes for all the 
meetings timely, usually within a couple of days after the meeting. And these notes are available for public record. We are 
not obligated by law or by any political processes to elect a county commissioner to fill what is intended- by state law- to be a 
slot for a representative of the community.  
 
In closing, we would like to emphasize that we do not take lightly comments that cast aspersions on our Authority Board, our 
Authority work, or our process. 
 
Our meetings are always open and we encourage the public, as well as elected officials, to attend.  
 
We are not and have never been involved in local politics. We need to keep it that way. 
 
And for clarification in my sixteen years we have never had an executive session. All of our meetings are open to anybody 
who wants to come and all our meetings are published. Thank you for giving me the opportunity.” 
 
Chairman Oddo also read his prepared statement into the record: 
 
“Tonight the integrity of this Board of Commissioners is called into question by the conduct of Commissioner Brown, and I 
cannot let that go unchallenged.  This room and this dais are intended to conduct the people’s business, not politics.  And 
here we are conducting politics because of Commissioner Brown, and for that I apologize to everyone in the audience this 
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evening or watching us on live stream, to the citizens of Fayette County, to Mrs. Stepherson, to the Hospital Authority, and to 
all those who applied for one of the three positions on the Hospital Authority. 

 
Unfortunately Commissioner Brown purports to use this official meeting for a discussion on appointments to the Hospital 
Authority, when in reality it is a thinly veiled personal attack on my character, that of our nominee to the Hospital Authority, 
and to the Authority and the Hospital itself with his mantra of ‘backdoor politics.’  Commissioner Brown’s opinion is contained 
in two emails he wrote and attached to this agenda item.  They are replete with vitriol, and serve as his evidence for an 
ostensibly innocuous discussion.   

 
Further, the agenda this evening is another example of what happens when this Board of Commissioners, and this group of 
five individuals, permits one commissioner to dictate the agenda.  Five items on tonight’s agenda were added by 
Commissioner Brown, and in not one case did Commissioner Brown seek staff input, or our county attorney’s input.  That’s 
not how this process works.  But that’s not the subject…let’s get back to the point of this agenda item. 
 
The past month’s activities should be eye-opening to the public, not because of how I have conducted myself, but quite the 
contrary, because of how Commissioner Brown has conducted himself. 
 
Four years ago, I swore a simple oath … ‘that I will well and truly discharge the duties of Commissioner for Fayette County, 
in all matters which require my official action, to the best of my knowledge and skill, and I will so act as in my judgement will 
be most conducive to the welfare and best interests of the entire county.’ That is what I did in this situation. That is what I 
have always done. That is what I will always do. 
 
So what happened?   
 
The Hospital Authority was established by the Board of Commissioners on Feb 2, 2000, and it was determined that a 
Hospital Authority would serve the citizens through financing projects as provided by the Hospital Authorities Law.  It is the 
only function of our Hospital Authority. 
 
According to our Press Release, ‘The Fayette County Board of Commissioners would like to inform all interested and eligible 
Fayette County citizens that three positions on the Fayette County Hospital Authority are available, not two and one 
commissioner, but three positions.’ 
 
Two members of the Hospital Authority, including myself, wished to continue and be reappointed.  Prospective members are 
nominated by the Board of Commissioners to the Hospital Authority.  The Authority selects from among those nominees.   
 
An Interview Committee comprised of Commissioners Brown and Barlow was formed to interview applicants for three 
positions. Nine applicants were chosen. The Interview Committee created three groups of three applicants each for every 
‘available’ position and forwarded the nominations to the Board of Commissioners for approval.  I put ‘available’ in quotation 
marks because in reality, only two positions were available under Commissioner Brown’s scenario, even though we 
advertised three, and the applicants expected three. Both expiring members reapplied, again, one of whom was me, were 
placed in one group of nominees, meaning we were in competition with each other, for one position and only one could be 
reappointed.  I recused myself from the vote pertaining to my nomination.  
 
After the Board of Commissioners approved the nominees, the three groups of three nominees for each open position, were 
then forwarded to the Hospital Authority. Inasmuch as the Authority was presented with three specific groups of nominees for 
each position, the question becomes whether the groupings of applicants were coincidence…or planned to force one sitting 
member from the Authority under the façade of a transparent process.   
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Per Commissioner Brown’s repeated assertion of his ‘strong desire’ as he said in his email on August 8, for a commissioner 
to be appointed, it now makes sense he would attempt to influence the outcome. The two applicants unfortunate enough to 
be grouped with me had absolutely no chance of being considered for appointment by the Authority, if the Authority cowed to 
Commissioner Brown’s demand to choose a commissioner. 
 
It is important to note that the Application for appointment to the Hospital Authority Board says, ‘The Fayette County Hospital 
Authority is comprised of five volunteer members who serve for four-year terms.’ It does not say: one of whom is a member 
of the Fayette County Board of Commissioners. 
 
Let me be clear, the Board of Commissioners advertised its intention. If the Board of Commissioners’ intention was anything 
less, that message should have been conveyed in the press release. Otherwise, there is no transparency. Three positions 
were advertised, and three positions should have been available to each applicant. In Commissioner Brown’s scenario, three 
positions were advertised, but only two positions were available. The hypocrisy and lack of transparency of Commissioner 
Brown’s actions, followed by his finger-pointing, truly disappoints.   
 
According to Commissioner Brown, the Board of Commissioners made it clear they wanted representation on the Hospital 
Authority. On the contrary, Steve Brown made it clear he wants a commissioner.  There is no direction from the Board of 
Commissioners indicating this was a board desire, nor should there be inasmuch as the Hospital Authority is independent of 
the Board of Commissioners and under no legal obligation to select a commissioner.   
 
So the question, why, then, interview and nominate two individuals if the selection was pre-determined?  That is hardly 
transparent, open, honest, government. Yet Commissioner Brown persisted with the charade, giving false hope to two 
citizens who wanted to serve, knowing that he never intended they be appointed. As a matter of fact, Commissioner Brown, 
not only is that not transparent, that is unethical and dishonest. 
Honesty and transparency would require:  

1)   We advertise two citizen positions and one commissioner position, or 
2)   Nominate three commissioners to one position from which the Hospital Authority could fill one position.   
3)   Or as I felt obliged to do, withdraw my name and defer to the citizen duly appointed by the Selection Committee and 

nominated by this Board of Commissioners.  
 
According to Commissioner Brown, ‘I am tired of backdoor politics’. What on earth is Commissioner Brown talking about? 
 
The definition of backdoor is secret or surreptitious; clandestine, devious, underhanded; it describes perfectly what 
Commissioner Brown’s been doing in this case. If there were backdoor politics it would be Commissioner Brown’s attempt to 
manipulate the appointment process outside of the public’s view. He attempted to maneuver two legitimate applicants out of 
contention by stating to the Hospital representative, in his words, Commissioner Brown’s words, ‘the strong desire to have a 
commissioner from the Board of Commissioners on the authority board’. The two citizen applicants, two other citizen 
applicants, had no chance of being accepted if Steve Brown had succeeded in co-opting the process.   
 
However, Commissioner Brown did not anticipate that the other players would refuse to operate in any way that was not 
honest and open… not the applicants, not the Hospital CFO, not the Hospital Authority, not the other member of the selection 
committee, none of them.  By withdrawing my name, his plan was derailed and his ulterior motives were made transparent 
and he quite literally lost his cool.   

 
He immediately fired off two emails, hurling invectives and disparaging not only my name, as has been his practice for nearly 
two years, but also the Hospital Authority and the applicant to whom I deferred, with his backdoor politics reference. 



Minutes 
August 25, 2016 
Page Number 22 
	  

In	  accordance	  with	  the	  Americans	  With	  Disabilities	  Act,	  accommodations	  are	  available	  for	  those	  who	  are	  hearing	  impaired	  and	  in	  need	  of	  a	  
wheelchair.	  	  The	  Board	  of	  Commissioners	  Agenda	  and	  written	  material	  for	  each	  item	  is	  available	  on-‐line	  through	  the	  County’s	  website	  at	  
www.fayettecountyga.gov.	  This	  meeting	  will	  be	  telecast	  on	  Comcast	  Cable	  Channel	  23	  and	  on	  the	  internet	  at	  www.livestream.com	  .	  
	  

 
Not content to merely castigate in emails, Commissioner Brown slapped this discussion on tonight’s agenda, and included as 
his support for the discussion, the very same emails, filled with his insincere ‘crocodile tears.’ 
 
According to Commissioner Brown, the Board of Commissioners made it clear they wanted representation. Fact is the Board 
of Commissioners has not ‘made it clear.’  Commissioner Brown certainly has made past references of his desire to have 
commissioners on boards, and I offered my service. However, there is no official direction from the BOC stating a 
commissioner must be appointed to the Hospital Authority. Further, I did not pledge, as Commissioner Brown wrote in his 
email, to be a BOC representative as Commissioner Brown stated in his email. 
 
Pledge by definition is to formally promise to give or do something. I offered my service. I was honored to serve and I would 
have been honored to continue to serve. According to Commissioner Brown, ‘Oddo gave no warning to his colleagues.’ The 
fact is, I only became aware of the situation shortly before the hospital authority meeting on July 19 in a conversation I had 
with our County Attorney, who also serves as the attorney for the Hospital Authority.   
 
I decided to withdraw my name as events of the meeting unfolded. I stand by that decision tonight. So we are clear about my 
feelings that day, the following is an excerpt from my time record pertaining to the events I recorded for July 19:   

 
July 19, 2:00 pm, Hospital Authority Meeting - meeting to appoint new members. Somehow, my name and the name of 
Lavonia Stepherson, another member were put in competition with each other. So, I withdrew my name.  I would have liked 
to have remained on the Board, but deferred to a citizen with an obvious desire to serve Fayette County.  

 
The fact is, I looked forward to a full term on the Hospital Authority, and was extremely disappointed I would miss that 
opportunity due to Commissioner Brown’s backdoor maneuvering. If there is any offense to be taken as Commissioner 
Brown claims he has in his email on August 8, sixteen, it is I, and others, that should be offended, not Commissioner Brown.   
 
According to Commissioner Brown, ‘I believe the Chairman’s behavior is disingenuous and irresponsible. I have serious 
doubts about the motivations behind these moves.’  For the record, any motives to be questioned are those of Commissioner 
Brown. Any disingenuousness is on the part of Commissioner Brown. It is Commissioner Brown who implied that the 
preference of the BOC is for a commissioner on the Hospital Authority, when in fact, that is his preference. The BOC has 
never officially had such a preference at any…at any of my time here. It is Commissioner Brown who interviewed two citizens 
for a position on the Hospital Authority, knowing full well he had no intention that the Hospital Authority appoint either to that 
position. It is Commissioner Brown who professes transparency while he practices invisibility by clearly attempting to 
maneuver this appointment behind closed doors. It is Commissioner Brown who manipulated the process by creating groups 
of nominees for each position, and who forced the Hospital Authority into a position to choose between two members it 
clearly did not want to do. It is Commissioner Brown who stated in his August 8th email that the citizen candidate ‘… was an 
ideal candidate for the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board which she also applied for and the intention was to place her 
in that position in lieu of the Hospital Authority’ yet continued his charade as he nominated her to the Hospital Authority. It is 
Commissioner Brown who attempted to direct the Hospital Authority behind the scenes, over whose selection process the 
Board of Commissioners has no legal authority, by emphatically stressing to the Hospital CFO who participated in my 
interview, that a commissioner must be selected, thereby effectively disqualifying two otherwise qualified citizens who were 
nominated for the position they believed was available. It is Commissioner Brown who complains loudly about my lack of 
communication, yet when learning I had withdrawn my name, made no attempt to ask why, choosing instead to unleash 
emails that vehemently condemned me.  It is Commissioner Brown who further took it upon himself, without communicating 
his intent, nor seeking approval from the Board of Commissioners, to attempt to void a duly taken vote of the Board of 
Commissioners by asking a hospital official to call the now appointed citizen, and ask her to resign from the Hospital 
Authority. It is Commissioner Brown who upon being refused, by this official, again took it upon himself, without 
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communicating his intent and without direction from this Board, personally called this citizen, now a member of the Hospital 
Authority, and whose husband Commissioner Brown was aware passed away only a day after she was appointed to her 
position, to tell her ‘we’ did not think she was a…she was suitable for the position and urged her to resign so that someone 
else could be appointed. That is despicable.  
 
[In response to Commissioner Brown’s inaudible comment], Oh, I’m sure that’s not what you said. Just to um, divert a little 
bit, as Commissioner Brown says, ‘never trust a politician.’ Back to my comments here. It is Commissioner Brown who by his 
actions has demeaned the selection process and by extension the Board of Commissioners. It is Commissioner Brown who 
has cast the perception of backroom politics over the Hospital Authority. It is Commissioner Brown who has clearly made a 
mockery of his promise of open and transparent government.  
 
Further, according to Commissioner Brown, in his reference to a potential new liaison position considered by the Authority to 
give the Board of Commissioners a representative at the Authority table, he stated, ‘A ‘liaison’ is not allowed in executive 
session.’   Well we just heard that they have not had any executive sessions however, the fact is that is false. An invitation of 
the Hospital Authority, at the invitation of the Hospital Authority, a liaison would be allowed in executive session, exactly as 
the Board of Commissioners conducts its own executive sessions. Further, it is a moot point in any event inasmuch as 
executive session content is confidential, a fact Commissioner Brown is aware of, and that content may not be divulged 
outside of the participants in executive session.  Commissioner Brown knows this, yet has struggled with in the past. So even 
if I was a member of the Hospital Authority, divulging any content of any executive session to the Board of Commissioners 
would not be permitted. Again, Commissioner Brown knows that. 
 
According to Commissioner Brown, the point of having a commissioner on the authority, was to insure transparency and 
avoid possible surprises. How ironic, in the name of transparency and openness, Commissioner Brown’s conduct has been 
anything but. Fact is, even without a commission member, the Board of Commissioners has representation via the County 
Attorney who serves as the Authority attorney, and the County Clerk, who serves as the Authority’s Secretary and prepares 
the meeting minutes.  Commissioner Brown knows this. Further, the Hospital Authority meetings are open to the public.  Any 
Commissioner may freely attend Authority meetings “to insure transparency and avoid possible surprises” as Commissioner 
Brown claims he wants to do.   
 
According to Commissioner Brown, ‘The failure of leadership has taken out the accountability factor for the Board of 
Commissioners and I am offended by Chairman Oddo’s offer to be the new liaison after abandoning his pledge to be the 
Board of Commissioners’ representative on the authority’s board… I am tired of the backdoor politics.’ The fact is, 
Commissioner Brown, leadership is being confronted with right and wrong and choosing the right way. That is exactly what I 
did here.   
 
Failure of leadership surreptitiously manipulates the process and outcome, as you have attempted to do. Failure of 
leadership unilaterally attempts to void a duly enacted vote of the Board of Commissioners, as you have attempted to do. If 
there is any offense to be taken, it is by Mrs. Stepherson, who is more than qualified for a position on the Hospital Authority, 
and yet who has endured Commissioner Brown’s intense pressure to resign her position, telling her that she was not suited 
for the Authority. I personally cannot contemplate such conduct. And if there is any offense to be taken, it is by the Hospital 
Authority whose reputation is sullied by Commissioner Brown’s implication that its five members are involved in backdoor 
politics. And if there is any offense to be taken, it is by the third citizen in our group of nominees who took time to offer his 
service, took time to be interviewed, and who Commissioner Brown led on to believe had fair opportunity to be appointed. 
And if there is any offense to be taken, Commissioner Brown, it is by me, whom you have publicly disparaged and defamed, 
as you have done countless times over the past two years.  And if there is any offense to be taken, Commissioner Brown, it 
is especially by those citizens who have blindly placed their faith in you to be honorable and transparent. The fact is if there is 
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anyone who should be tired of any misconduct, it is me, tired of Commissioner Brown’s continual attacks on my integrity and 
that of any other person or group that doesn’t walk in lock step with the commissioner.    

 
As I close, I will again apologize to all you who are here with us this evening and have endured this, to the citizens of Fayette 
County, to Mrs. Stepherson, to the Hospital Authority, to the Fayette Piedmont Hospital, and to all those who applied for one 
of the three positions on the Hospital Authority. And quite honestly, Commissioner Brown you should apologize, but I won’t 
hold my breath. Those are my comments and I will bring this back to the dais.” 
 
Chairman Oddo moved to close the discussion. Commissioner Barlow seconded.  
 
Commissioner Brown objected to closing comments. He said, “Don’t make those comments and then close this thing. That is 
ridiculous. If you’re gonna…if you’re gonna put the target on somebody’s back, be man enough to take the response.” 
 
Commissioner Barlow said, “No! You’re not man enough to do it. You do it behind his back. You send all these emails, you 
blog, blogs as Husband and Father of Two, he blogs as Up and Atom... just read those comments and you will see. He is not 
man enough to say it to your face!” 
 
Commissioner Brown said, “No I do not. No I do not.” 
 
Commissioner Rousseau called for point of order.  
 
Chairman Oddo stated that this is a motion for discussion. He stated that he has made his points and Commissioner Brown 
has made his points. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he would like to continue the discussion.  
 
Mr. Davenport interjected that there was not a vote made on the original motion to discuss this item. He stated that there was 
a second to discuss the item, but no vote was recorded. He stated that once the vote has been made it is appropriate to 
make a new motion, but not until then. 
 
Commissioner Brown moved to discuss Hospital Authority appointments by the Board of Commissioners. Vice Chairman 
Ognio seconded. The motion passed 3-2 with Chairman Oddo and Commissioner Barlow in opposition. 
 
Commissioner Brown stated that he has been frustrated and he has been very open with his frustration. He stated that he 
has been open about it because it is on the agenda. He stated that he never told Mrs. Stepherson that she was not suited. 
He stated that he told Mrs. Stepherson, in the committee meeting that she was a sure win for the McIntosh Trail Community 
Service Board, because she already has community service board training and he would like to appoint her to that spot. He 
stated that is why she was grouped with Chairman Oddo, because she was never intended to be on the Hospital Authority 
because she had already applied to McIntosh Trail and she said that would be wonderful.  
 
He continued that he, the CFO Scott Wolfe from the hospital and Commissioner Barlow was on the Selection Committee for 
the applicants. He stated that all the groupings were made by Scott Wolfe, David Barlow and Steve Brown. He stated that he 
met in the committee meetings and there are minutes for those meetings. He stated that they were all listed as being 
present. He stated that the Selection Committee put those groupings together with the express purpose of putting Chairman 
Oddo on the Authority, so that there would be Board representation. He stated that he asked Chairman Oddo to do it and he 
has no apologies for that. He stated that the Board has a fiduciary responsibility to the taxpayers. He stated that if it goes in 
executive session, he has someone on the Board that is a part of that meeting, who would have the obligation of standing up 
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for whatever is in the best interest of the Board of Commissioners and the citizens they represent. He stated that a liaison 
can be invited into executive session, but if the liaison is not invited there is no representation in executive session. He stated 
that he told Chairman Oddo personally, in front of Scott Wolfe, what the committee was trying to do. He stated that the 
Selection Committee had a discussion afterwards for that reason. He stated that he makes no apologies for wanting to put a 
member who is elected by the constituents and representing the best interest of the fiduciary responsibilities of the county. 
He stated that in regards to the lack of communication, he found out that Chairman Oddo withdrew from Tami Morris, who is 
the new chairperson, at a rowing event, days after the fact, at Lake McIntosh. He stated that he never received a word from 
anybody that “you did it, or was thinking about doing it or that you had done it. Nothing from you to any of our colleagues.” He 
stated that is not leadership. He stated that is not the first time he has called Chairman Oddo “down” on that. He said, “If you 
say you are going to do this, I expect you to do it. As a colleague, I expect you to keep your word and do it. And if you don’t I 
would love to have the honor of being able to know that you are going to withdraw so we could try to do something different. I 
don’t think that is very difficult to try to come up with.”  
 
Commissioner Brown stated that the three applicants per spot is a state law requirement. He stated that since the Selection 
Committee told Commissioner Oddo that they wanted him on the Authority, he knew very well that they expected him to do 
that. He stated that is why the groups of three were assembled that way, because they knew Mrs. Stepherson was going on 
the McIntosh Trail Community Service Board. He stated that way she could serve in a capacity on a board that she was 
exceptionally qualified for. He stated that if Chairman Oddo wanted to change his plan in mid swing, after committing that he 
would do it, that is his prerogative, but it is his prerogative to get “pissed off when you do something like that and don’t tell 
us.” He stated that he was angry and he is sorry. He stated that he told Chairman Oddo exactly what the intentions were and 
if he had any problems with it he should have “lit his pants on fire and gone running down the hall, saying, ‘I want no part in 
it.’” 
 
Chairman Oddo stated that Commissioner Brown proved his point. He stated that everything took place outside the public 
view. He stated that the public thought there were three positions available. He stated that Commissioner Brown is trying to 
pull him into the situation. He stated that he knew about it, but he did not follow through the way Commissioner Brown 
expected because he put another member in the group with him that wanted to be reappointed. He stated that Mrs. 
Stepherson stated emphatically that she wanted to be reappointed to the Hospital Authority. He stated that put him in a 
position during the meeting, to decide if there was a duly nominated citizen that was volunteering her time, if he should 
continue, knowing that it was prearranged, or should he pull out. He stated that it was transparent. He stated that he did what 
he should have done. He stated that the next time the Board advertises for a position, they can change the advertisement if 
that is the Board’s desire and if the Hospital Authority decides to select the Commissioner that is nominated, that is fine.  
 
Mr. McKinney returned to the podium to speak in his own capacity and not as a Hospital Authority member. He stated that 
when Chairman Oddo withdrew his name from consideration, he told Chairman Oddo that what he did was a classy act and 
he stands by that statement. 
 
Commissioner Barlow moved to close the discussion. Commissioner Brown seconded. The motion passed 5-0. A copy of the 
request, identified as “Attachment 19,” follows these minutes and is made an official part hereof. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
There were no public comments. 
 
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORTS: 
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Millage Rate Special Called Meeting: Mr. Rapson stated that September 1, 2016 at 10:00 a.m. is the Special Called Meeting to 
establish the county’s millage rate, as well as the Fayette County Board of Education.  
 
Docks at Lake Horton and Lake McIntosh: Mr. Rapson reported that the dock work would start on September 12, 2016. 
 
Sailboat Regatta: September 17 and 18 is the Sailboat Regatta at Lake McIntosh. 
 
ATTORNEY’S REPORTS: 
 
Executive Session: Three Items of Threaten Litigation and Review of Executive Session Minutes. 
 
COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS: 
 
Vice Chairman Ognio:  
 
Transportation Committee: Vice Chairman Ognio stated that the Transportation Committee is having issues with appointing a 
secretary. He stated that no one in the group is stepping up to take the role of secretary. He stated that he was hoping to get 
some assistance with the appointment. 
 
Iman Heritage: He announced that September 17-19 is Iman Heritage Day. He encouraged citizens to attend.  
 
Labor Day: He wished everyone a Happy and safe Labor Day weekend. 
 
Commissioner Rousseau: 
 
Mediation suggested: Commissioner Rousseau stated that he would highly recommend bringing in a third party to “get some 
things out”. He stated that the Board gets things out but it does not resolve anything. He stated that it is disconcerting because of 
the accusations and miscommunication. He stated that he would like to have staff explore resources from ACCG or through RFP. 
He stated that the Board talked about policy versus practice and practice gets the Board in trouble. He stated that he would like 
the Board to consider a retreat to lock in on specific issues: establishing protocols for the Board, for agenda items and for 
parliamentary procedures. He stated that he has no problem with the Board not agreeing with one another. He stated that the 
problem is how far the Board would go with the disagreement that results in taking the Board away from the mission and 
responsibility of the Board. Commissioner Rousseau stated that he would draw up the RFP if needed. 
 
Commissioner Barlow: 
 
Thank you: Commissioner Barlow thanked the audience for remaining throughout the meeting.  
 
Agenda items: He stated that the items that were discussed on the agenda were placed there by Commissioner Brown without 
vetting through staff first. He stated that none of the other Commissioners do that. He stated that until that happens there will 
always be long drawn out discussions. 
 
Comments to Chairman Oddo: Commissioner Barlow stated that he would like to lift up Chairman Oddo. He stated that the 
Chairman gets “beat up on” and the backstabbing from Commissioner Brown’s office is tremendous. He stated that he blogs and 
it is shameful that he will not use his own name.  
 
Commissioner Brown:  
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Comments: Commissioner Brown stated that he would agree to disagree with Commissioner Barlow. He stated that he is 
probably the only person that gets accused of being too open and too blunt with comments and hiding comments behind 
something else, all at the same time. He stated that he does not know how that can be played on both sides. He stated that he 
does not know who the blogger is, but he would be happy to give his honest comment at any time as he has always done.  
 
Water Guardian: He stated that the Water Guardian event was held at Lake McIntosh and there were all ages involved. He 
stated that they pulled two car tires out of the lake and two plastic chairs and that is the only time there has been a “double-
double”. He thanked Mr. J.R. Romas who cooked lunch for everyone. He also thanked CH2MHill who donated some of the 
hamburgers and hot dogs.  
 
Thank you to Commissioner Rousseau: Commissioner Brown stated that he agrees with Commissioner Rousseau. He stated 
that he has been on three iterations of the County Board of Commissioners and he feels like he is “stuck in the mud.” He stated 
to be honest, the Board has to figure out what is the system. He stated that for the past two months the procedure has been to 
present the agenda item then make the motion, and tonight it was make the motion then present. He stated that the Board needs 
to communicate. He stated that it is embarrassing when one of the Commissioners has to find out what is going on in the 
newspaper. He thanked Mr. McKinney for his service and his time. 
 
Chairman Oddo: 
 
Thank you: Chairman Oddo thanked everyone for attending and stated that communication is key.  
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: 
 
Three Threatened Litigation and Review of the August 11, 2016 Executive Session Minutes:  Commissioner Brown moved 
to go into Executive Session.  Commissioner Ognio seconded the motion.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 
The Board recessed into Executive Session at 11:29 p.m. and returned to Official Session at 11: 45 p.m. 
 
Return to Official Session and Approval of the Executive Session Affidavit:  Commissioner Ognio moved to exit Executive 
Session and for the Chairman to sign the affidavit.  Commissioner Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed 5-0.   
 
August 11, 2016 Executive Session Minutes:  Commissioner Ognio moved to approve the August 11, 2016 Executive Session 
Minutes.  Commissioner Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Commissioner Ognio moved to adjourn the August 25, 2016 Board of Commissioners meeting.  Commissioner Brown seconded 
the motion.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 
The August 25, 2016 Board of Commissioners meeting adjourned at 11:45 p.m. 
 
 
__________________________________            
Tameca P. White, Chief Deputy County Clerk     Charles W. Oddo, Chairman  
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The foregoing minutes were duly approved at an official meeting of the Board of Commissioners of Fayette County, Georgia, held 
on the 8th day of September 2016.  Referenced attachments are available upon request at the County Clerk’s Office. 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Tameca P. White, Chief Deputy County Clerk 
 


